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 The holiday season is upon us.  Thanksgiving came and 

went far too quickly.  For me it was a wonderful 

celebration of love and gratitude, with family and friends 

as we reflected upon the past year and as we look into the 

future.  Christmas is rapidly approaching and we are in for 

a busy holiday season.   

 As I ponder the holiday season, I constantly reflect upon 

the importance of family and friends.  Family is not always 

about biological connections; family are the people in your 

life who love you and whom you choose to love.  They are 

those people who do not care about the size of your house, 

or your wallet, but rather, the size of your heart.  I think 

about the perfect gifts to buy, and hope I will have time to 

do all the things I need to do to prepare for the holidays, 

like decorating the house and the office, holiday baking, 

holiday parties, and on top of all of that, work.  Sometimes 

it can be overwhelming, but I am grateful that I can do all 

of these things, and do it for family and friends.  I am 

grateful that I have the health and vitality to be 

overwhelmed and I am blessed with the reassurance that 

those family and friends are there to help me should I need 

an extra set of arms, or eyes. 

 As I feel overwhelmed by the holidays, I imagine many 

others are overwhelmed for reasons much different than 

mine.  The holidays may be overwhelming because of 

emptiness, because it is not a season of love and joy, but 

instead, sorrow and heartache. 

 I think of those around me who have suffered the loss of a 

loved one or ones, either due to illness, age, accident, or 

violence, and are grieving.  They are struggling to 

understand, cope, re-define and re-build their lives.  As a 

family law practitioner, I think of those clients who are 

grieving the loss of a marriage, coping with grief and at the 

same time struggling to carry on as normal.  Many have 

children who are also struggling and look to the remaining 

parent for strength, even when that parent does not feel 

strong. 

 As I pass the homeless, I am grateful for the security and 

comfort of my home.  I wonder what led them to 

homelessness and imagine a myriad of reasons.  And as I  

consider the warmth and creature comforts of my 

home, I think of all of those in temporary shelters, 

braving the elements to flee oppression, violence, and 

war; leaving everything they knew behind, for the 

promise of freedom and peace. 

 As I dine on free range turkey and brisket, with 

delectably seasoned vegetables and accoutrements 

cooked to perfection, I think and pray for those who 

have little to eat and only dirty water to drink. 

 As we go through the holiday season, let us 

remember to show love and compassion to those less 

fortunate than us, by simple acts of kindness.  For 

some, it may be as simple as making eye contact, and 

acknowledging their presence, so they do not feel 

invisible.  For others, it may be the purchase of a 

warm meal.  For others, it may be a blanket or other 

simple act of kindness. 

 Whatever we can do, big or small, let us do it.  I 

know I cannot take care of everyone all by myself, but 

together, we can.  Of much greater significance is that 

the act of showing kindness takes away the edge.  By 

our example, we can embody love and peace.  If we 

can do that, we can change attitudes.  We may never 

know the impact of our actions, but to some it may 

leave a lifelong impression.  In this holiday season, let 

us be light in the darkness.   
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 All times Pacific Standard Time (PST), which is 

minus eight hours from UTC (Universal Time 

Coordinated).  Location: 34.1 N, 117.7 W.  All 

astronomical data courtesy of the United States Naval 

Observatory website: www.usno.navy.mil.   

 Trident D -5 Test: Just after sunset on the evening of 

November 7, 2015, a bright blue object streaked in the 

western sky off the California coast from south to 

north.   It really spooked a lot of people, many of 

whom thought it was a UFO.  No such luck.  It was the 

United States Navy conducting a launch and test flight 

of an unarmed Trident II D-5 ICBM from the USS 

Kentucky, SSBN 737.  The Kentucky is one of the 18 

Ohio Class submarines.  She carries 24 Trident II D-5 

missiles, each which has 14 W-88 thermonuclear 475 

kiloton yield warheads.  Each D-5 missile costs about 

$37.3 million dollars, has a range of 7,500 miles, and 

travels at up to 18,000 miles per hour.  Each  

W-88 warhead is accurate to within 100 yards.  

 December Sky.  The December Full Moon, known 

as the ñFull Long Night Moonò occurs on December 

25, 2015, at 3:11 a.m., having risen nearly full on at 

4:35 p.m. on Christmas Eve.  So, Jolly Oleô St. Nick 

will be easy to spot.  The Moon on the breast of the 

new fallen snow gave the luster of mid-day to objects 

below...... 

 For you early birds, look for the sparkling chain of 

Venus, Mars, the waning thin crescent Moon, and 

Jupiter early on the morning of December 5.  

 The Geminids meteor shower is predicted to be 

excellent this year.  The Moon is not an issue and zhr 

(zenithal hourly rate) is expected to by 120 on the 

nights of December 13-14 and 14-15.  I will up at Cow 

Canyon Saddle near Mt. Baldy with my Arctic 

survival suit on.   

 The Winter Solstice occurs on December 21, at 8:48 

p.m.  The ñshortestò (least time between sunrise and 

sunset) days of the year is are actually December 16 

through 22, with 9 hours and 53 minutes between 

sunrise and sunset.   

 Looking for an interesting and useful Holiday gift?  

Consider the ñAstronomical Calendar 2016" by Guy 

Otwell,  published by Universal Workshop, P.O. 

Box 102, Rayham, MA 02767-0102, telephone 

(800)-533-5083, UniversalWorkshop.com.  This an 

excellent resource for beginner to expert.  You can 

teach yourself basic astronomy just by following the 

calendar for a year.  It is in a large format and 

contains sky maps and many helpful diagrams.  It 

costs about $30.00 a copy.  Go ahead and order 2 or 

3 copies, because when you see it, youôll want to 

keep a copy for yourself.  Sadly, it was just 

announced that the 2016 version, the 43rd, will be 

the last. 

 Garden Notes: Take advantage of the chance to 

plant flowering bulbs now.  Daffodils, Tulips, 

Freesia, Anenomes, Crocus, and Hyacinths. You 

can buy your bulbs now, put them in the fridge or 

other cool dry place until you plant late in 

December or early January.  You can do some 

impressive things in your flower beds with bulbs.  

You can make circles, squares, triangles, letters, or 

any other pattern you can conceive of.  Just dig a 

shallow trench, throw some bone meal or other bulb 

fertilizer, arrange the bulbs, cover with soil, and 

finish with a layer of medium or small redwood 

bark mulch.  Give it one good watering and the 

winter rains will take care of the rest.  These bulbs 

all do quite well in containers.  By February or 

March, your efforts will be rewarded.   

 
AGB LASAGNA DELUXE  

 

 This takes all day, but your efforts will be 

rewarded.  Perfect Sunday project for a chilly 

December day.  This is great one to get your 

teenager(s) involved.  It also freezes quite well. You 

can double up on the sauce and make 2-3 trays at 

the same time.  Angelique tells me that you can use 

small disposable pans for a 2-4 person serving.  

When freezing, wrap with plastic first, then foil to 

protect against freezer burn.  Nothing like having a 

nice lasagna in the freezer.  Serve with garlic toast, 

a fresh green salad, and a nice Chianti.  

 

Continued on page 3 
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December Almanac 
Continued from page 2 

Angelique's Pasta Sauce 
2 pounds leanest ground beef (best to use 8% fat or 

less; ground sirloin or even ground bison if you can 

get it) 

1 tbsp extra virgin olive oil 

4 cans Hunts tomato sauce (large size cans) 

4 cans Hunts tomato paste (medium size cans) 

2 cups Cabernet wine 

½ cup vodka (optional, but best if you use Grey 

Goose) 

Salt and pepper  

½ cup parsley flakes 

1/4 cup basil flakes 

1/4 cup oregano flakes 

1 tbsp garlic salt  

(optional: 1 tbsp sugar, but real Italians don't use this 

in their sauce) 

  

 Set the stove burner for high. In a large pot, add olive 

oil. Swish around to cover bottom of pot.  Add 

tomato sauce, and paste. Stir continuously. Add wine 

and vodka. Stir continuously. Add 1 tsp of salt, 1 tbsp 

pepper. Stir continuously. Add parsley, basil, 

oregano, garlic salt, (and sugar if you choose).  Stir 

continuously. Keep on high heat for 10-15 min. Stir 

continuously. Be careful, sauce will spit when it heats 

up.  Reduce heat to medium and cover pot.  Brown 

ground beef in large pan.  Season to taste with salt 

and pepper (I prefer more pepper to give it a kick).  

Drain extra fat from meat. Add meat to sauce. Stir 

continuously for about 5 minutes. Reduce heat to 

lowest setting. Cover pot. Let sauce barely simmer 

for 4-6 hours.  Always remember to return to sauce 

and stir!!!  You likely have a timer app on your smart 

phone, so put it to good use.  The trick to reducing the 

acidic taste of pasta sauce is to let it cook for several 

hours on the lowest heat, and stirring from time to 

time.  The extra time cooking makes a big difference 

in the finished product.  

 
 
 

 

 

Angelique's 8 layer Lasagna  
(This is for a full large tray or 2-3 smaller trays.) 

3-4 packs lasagna noodles ( 

Large tub of Ricotta cheese 

Large cube of Mozzarella cheese (you will need to 

grate it, or you can cheat and get the grated cheese at 

Claroôs in Upland) 

Grated Parmesan cheese  

splash of olive oil 

parsley flakes 

 

 Preheat oven to 350↔f.  To prep the lasagna noodles, 

use a large flat pan. Fill with water and a splash of 

olive oil (this is so the noodles will not stick 

together).  Place lasagna noodles in water to soften 

(about 10-15 min).  The noodles will finish cooking 

in the final product and you wonôt have to worry 

about handling cooked pasta. Grate mozzarella 

cheese. In large lasagna pan, line bottom of pan with 

a layer of pasta sauce. Add a layer of lasagna 

noodles. Add large spoonful of ricotta cheese on 

each noodle, about 2-3 inches apart.  Sprinkle a layer 

of grated mozzarella cheese all over pan. Sprinkle a 

thin layer of grated Parmesan cheese all over pan. 

Add second layer of lasagna. Add a layer of pasta 

sauce (be generous with your sauce!) Add cheeses as 

above. Add layer of pasta sauce. Repeat until you 

have 8 layers. The final (top) layer should be pasta 

sauce. Sprinkle parsley on top, in the center of pan 

for design. Cover pan with tin foil. Bake at 350↔f with 

tin foil on top of pan for 45-50 min. Remove tin foil 

and bake for another 5-10 min. Remove from oven 

and allow to sit for 10-15 min before cutting.   

 When cooking a frozen lasagna, it is not a good 

idea to thaw first.  It will become soggy.  Start the 

oven off at 425↔f.  Remove the plastic wrap.  Replace 

the foil and leave lasagna covered with aluminum 

foil, bake for 50 minutes at 425↔f, uncover, and finish 

15-20 minutes at 350↔f.  While that lasagna is heating 

up, you will have your evening chores closed out, 

and be able to sit down for a simple, awesome 

homemade dinner.  

       

Buon Appetito!  Tony Sears 
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ñYou know the thing about a shark, he's got... lifeless eyes, 

black eyes, like a doll's eye. When he comes at ya, doesn't 

seem to be livin'. Until he bites ya and those black eyes roll 

over white,ò Captain Quint, Jaws. 

 You know those eyes.  You get them whenever there is an 

article regarding discovery. Do not fear. This article can be 

delegated to your staff! This is a quick resource to be used 

for you and your staff regarding discovery timelines, 

deadlines and techniques to avoid mistakes.  

 When can discovery first issue?  A plaintiff may 

propound interrogatories, Request for Admissions (ñRFAò) 

and/or a demand for inspections (ñDemandsò) without 

leave of court at any time that is 10 days after the service 

of the summons and a defendant may propound 

interrogatories to a party to the action without leave of 

court at any time. (CCP §2030.020; §2031.020)  A 

Deposition notice or Subpoenas may be issued 20 days 

after the service of the summons on defendant or after 

defendantôs appearance. (CCP §2025.210) 

 Party Discovery Due Within 30 Days. Party discovery, 

including answers to interrogatories, RFAôs and responses 

to Demands are due 30 days after service (CCP §2030.260; 

§2031.260 §2033.250)  (Note, all discovery timelines are 

extended by five days if service is completed by mail. 

(CCP §1013)) 

 Party Discovery Due Earlier Than 30 Days.  Notice of 

10 days is required to command attendance at an oral 

deposition. However, if records are to be produced, 20 day 

notice is required. (CCP §2025.270) A Notice in Lieu of 

Subpoena may be issued and served at least 20 days before 

the party (or a statutorily defined ñinterestedò person) is 

required to appear and produce records. (CCP §1987)  

 Third Party Discovery. A Deposition Subpoena ñshall 

command complianceéò by a Witness on a date that is no 

earlier than 20 days after issuance, or 15 days after service, 

whichever date is later. (CCP §1985.3; §2020.410; 

Ä2020.430)  A Civil Subpoena Duces Tecum (ñCSDTò) 

must be served at least 10 days before the specified 

production date and at least five days prior to service upon 

the Custodian of Records.ò (CCP §1985.3)  The key for 

subpoenas is to plan the production date. A calendar must 

be utilized to calculate the date of completion of service on 

the Consumer and the date by which the Witness must be 

served, taking into account holidays, weekends and 

problems with process servers, particularly if the Witness 

is out of state. When deadlines are tight and careful 

planning for timing is not given, mistakes will  be made.  

 For instance, if a Consumer is personally served on a 

Monday, the first day for service is a Sunday. If your 

production date required service exactly five days after 

personal service on the Consumer, your Subpoena fails.  

The upset client will not be billed for the mistake. You 

have lost productivity and will duplicate your efforts, if 

you still have time to issue discovery before your hearing 

or trial. 

            By Heidi Romeo, CFLS 

            WSBCBA Board of Director 

óTwas the Night Before Christmasô 

óTwas the night before Christmas, when all through the house not a 

creature was stirring, not even a mouse.  The stockings were hung 

by the chimney with care, in hopes that St. Nicholas soon would be 

there. 

The children were nestled all snug in their beds, while visions of 

sugar plums danced in their heads.  And Mama in her ñkerchief, 

and I in my cap, had just settled our brains for a long winterôs nap. 

When out on the roof there arose such a clatter, I sprang from my 

bed to see what was the matter.  Away to the window I flew like a 

flash, tore open the shutter, and threw up the sash. 

The moon on the breast of the new-fallen snow gave the lustre of 

midday to objects below, when, what to my wondering eyes should 

appear, but a miniature sleigh and eight tiny reindeer. 

With a little old driver, so lively and quick, I knew in a monemt it 

must be St. Nick.  More rapid than eagles, his coursers they came, 

and he whistled and shouted and called them by name: 

Now Dasher! Now Dancer! Now, Prancer and Vixen! 

On, Comet! On, Cupid! On, Donner and Blitzen! 

To the top of the porch!  To the top of the Wall! 

Now dash away! Dash away! Dash away all! 

As dry leaves that before the wild hurrican fly, when they meet 

with an obstacle, mount to the sky so up to the house-top the 

coursers they flew, with the sleigh full of toys, and St. Nicholas 

too. 

And then, in a twinkling, I heard on the roof the prancing and 

pawing of each little hoof.  As I drew in my head and was turning 

around, down the chimney St. Nicholas came with a bound. 

He was dressed all in fur, from his head to his foot, and his clothes 

were all tarnished with ashes and soot.  A bundle of toys he had 

flung on his back, and he looked like a peddler just opening his 

pack. 

His eyes - how they twinkled! His dimples, how merry!  His cheeks 

were like roses, his nose like a cherry!  His droll little mouth was 

drawn up like a bow, and the beard on his chin was as white as the 

snow.  The stump of a pipe he held tight in his teeth, and the smoke 

it encircled his head like a wreath.  He had a broad face and a little 

round belly, that shook when he laughed, like a bowl full of jelly. 

He was chubby and plump, a right jolly old elf, and I laughed when 

I saw him, in spite of myself.  A wink of his eye and a twist of his 

head soon gave me to know I had nothing to dread. 

He spoke not a word, but went straight to his work, and filled all 

the stockings, then turned with a jerk.  And laying his finger aside 

of his nose and giving a nod, up the chimney he rose. 

He sprang to his sleigh, to his team gave a whistle, and away they 

all flew like a down of a thistle.  But I hear him exclaim, óere he 

drove out of sight, 

òHappy Christmas to all, and to all a good night!ó 
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Barbara A. Keough is Honored with the Saint Thomas 

More Award at the 25th Annual Red Mass 
 

Judges, lawyers, and public officials of many faiths and their 

families participated in  the 25th Annual Red Mass, which was 

held on October 6, 2015, at Our Lady of the Rosary Cathedral in 

San Bernardino. The Red Mass is celebrated each year to invoke 

Godôs blessing and guidance in the administration of justice.  

The mass is held in October to coincide with the opening of the 

annual term of the United States Supreme Court in Washington, 

D.C.  

During the opening procession of the mass, Mark Strain 

carried a banner depicting the Holy Spirit, the Scales of Justice, 

and the Ten Commandments, symbolizing the impartiality of 

justice and how all must work toward the fair and equal 

administration of the law, without corruption, avarice, prejudice, 

or favor. Mary Jo Carlos processed into the church with a vase 

of 18 red roses in memory of those members of the Inland 

Empire legal community who had passed away in the last year 

and three additional red roses for Linda Maynes, Helen 

Rodriguez, and Louise Biddle, members of the Red Mass 

Steering Committee who had passed away in previous years.  

The chief celebrant was the Most Reverend Gerald Barnes, 

the Bishop of the Diocese of San Bernardino. The homilist was 

Reverend Rafael Partida.  Rabbi Hillel Cohn read a passage 

from the Old Testament, President Franklin Adams of the 

Church of Latter Day Saints read a passage from the New 

Testament, and Michelle Lauron offered the Prayers of the 

Faithful, which included remembrances of individuals in the 

Inland Empire legal community who had passed away during the 

last year. Barbara Keough led the music and Lisa Padilla was the 

cantor for the mass. 

During the homily, Fr. Partida reflected on the origins of the 

Red Mass, which began in France in 1245.  The Red Mass began 

as a way for lawyers and judges to pray for Godôs wisdom in 

their work.  Fr. Partida advised those in attendance that ñWe 

must strive for peace and love within our being and to embrace 

in heart and mind the spirit that dwells within each one of us; 

and that the gift of justice has been implanted in us.ò  Fr. Partida 

reminded us to ñHumbly welcome the word and to treat each 

person standing in front of you with respect and dignity. When 

we do this, they will begin to treat others that way.ò  Fr. Partida 

closed with the following prayer to those assembled, ñMay 

justice always be in your heart.ò 

At the reception immediately following the mass, 

Commissioner Diane Anderson presented Barbara A. Keough 

with the Saint Thomas More Award. The Saint Thomas More 

Award is presented each year to an attorney or a judge whose 

conduct in his or her profession is an extension of his or her 

faith, who has filled the lives of the faithful with hope by being a 

legal advocate for those in need, who has shown kindness and 

generosity of spirit, and who is overall an exemplary human 

being. When speaking about Saint Thomas More, Pope John 

Paul II stated that ñthis English statesman placed his own public 

activity at the service of the person, especially if that person was 

weak or poor; he dealt with social controversies with a superb 

sense of fairness; he was vigorously committed to favoring and 

defending the family . . . .ò 

 

 

 

 Barbara grew up in an Italian family.  She was born in 

Niagara Falls, New York.  Barbaraôs father, James J. 

Alaimo, was an electrical engineer with North American 

Rockwell and her mother, Anne G. Alaimo, was a bridal 

gown consultant. Her parents instilled in Barbara a deep 

sense of honor, respect, honesty, and integrity.  Barbara 

has two siblings, an older brother, Jim Alaimo, who 

manages a large printing operation in Florida, and a 

younger sister, Carol Johnson, who is a grocery store 

supervisor in Washington.   

 Barbaraôs family moved to California when she was 

two and they settled in Garden Grove, where she 

attended elementary, junior high, high school, and 

college. Barbara learned how to read music at the age of 

seven and taught herself how to play the guitar and piano.  

 Barbara was married in Long Beach and began her 

family there.  In 1983, her family moved to Redlands and 

she has resided in San Bernardino County since that 

time.  Barbara began her legal career as a secretary in 

Santa Ana and then in Long Beach.  She studied and 

became a paralegal upon moving to the Inland Empire.  

Barbara is a member of the Holy Name of Jesus Catholic 

Community in Redlands and has served as the music 

director for her church for many years.  Barbara plays the 

piano and guitar and previously led the adult, teen, 

children, traditional, and contemporary choirs in the 

church.  Barbara also has served the Diocesan music 

community in presenting cantor workshops and other 

programs.  She is involved in the planning committee for 

the annual Diocesan Musicianôs Day, which is an event 

that welcomes 300 to 500 participants each year for an 

eight-hour workshop.  In 2012, Bishop Barnes appointed 

Barbara to serve on the Diocesan Pastoral Liturgical 

Commission. 

 Barbara decided to enter law school while working full 

time and raising two small children, Angela and Brian.  

She attended Citrus Belt Law School, now known as 

California Southern School of Law.  Barbara started law 

school with two children, which can be challenging 

enough, and graduated with three!  Barbaraôs youngest 

child, Michelle, was born in her second year of law 

school.  It became apparent within a few months into 

Michelleôs young life that she was a special needs child, 

born with a rare syndrome, Angelman Syndrome.  

Barbara lovingly and diligently took Michelle to therapy 

three mornings a week, then worked eight-hours a day 

and attended law school three nights a week.  Barbara 

studied after school ended in the evening, so weekends 

could be spent with her family.  However, the pressures 

of law school and the new child were overwhelming, and 

by the fourth year of law school, Barbara was left alone 

to raise three small children. 

Continued on page 6 
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Barbara A. Keough is Honored with the Saint Thomas 

More Award at the 25th Annual Red Mass 
Continued from page 5 

 

 Barbaraôs commitment to work for justice on behalf of 

those in need is exemplary.  While Barbara was in her 

fourth year of law school, attorney (now Judge) John 

Pacheco introduced her to the clinics operated by the Legal 

Aid Society of San Bernardino and Inland Empire Latino 

Lawyers Association.  Under Judge Pachecoôs supervision 

and while she was still in law school, Barbara obtained her 

first experience counseling clients.  Barbara has been an 

attorney since 1990 and is currently a partner in the Ontario 

Office of Cota & Cole, LLP practicing in General 

Litigation, Municipal Law and Employment Litigation.   

As an attorney, Barbara continues to counsel those in 

need.  Barbara understands that the clients at the clinic are 

the weakest and most vulnerable members of our 

community.  Barbara has been on the Board of Directors of 

the Legal Aid Society for nearly 15 years and currently 

serves as the secretary of the board.   

 About 10 years ago, a friend asked if Barbara would 

be interested in helping out with Habitat for Humanity.  

She had no idea about the organization at that time, but 

quickly learned.  Habitat for Humanity builds new homes 

and rehabilitates existing homes for qualified low-income 

families. The homes are built by a team of workers, 

including members of the local community, churches, and 

other organizations. The family is given a 20-year interest-

free mortgage. The mortgage payments are designed to fit 

within the familyôs specific financial means.  In addition, 

Habitat for Humanity helps to teach the family how to care 

for the home and how to become financially independent.  

The family is required to work at least 500 ñsweat equityò 

hours, including hours spent building/rehabilitating the 

homes of other prospective families.  Barbara has been on 

the board of directors for the San Bernardino area Habitat 

for Humanity, since 2005 and served as the president of its 

board from 2007 to 2009. 

 Barbara has been a member of the Italian Catholic 

Federation, Branch 217, since 2007 and currently serves as 

its recording secretary.  Branch 217 has been in existence 

since the 1970ôs and serves its local community by raising 

funds and doing charitable works for the underprivileged.  

For the past three years, Branch 217 has been collecting 

packages of dried pasta and jars of pasta sauce and 

donating their collections to the Boys and Girls Club of 

Redlands and to A.J.ôs Kitchen, both non-profit charities 

make spaghetti dinners to feed the hungry in Redlands.  

 Barbara sits on the board of directors for the San 

Bernardino County Bar Association and has served in that 

capacity for nine years.  She was installed as secretary/

treasurer of the board in October. 

 

 Barbara is the recipient of the 2014 Citizen 

Achievement Award from the League of Women Voters 

of San Bernardino. In announcing the award, the League 

of Women Voters President Gloria Anderson remarked, 

ñA crusader for Habitat for Humanity, Barbara is a local 

attorney who has volunteered her time on the 

nonprofitôs board of directors, serving as both secretary 

and president. She is the number one seller of table 

sponsors for the Habitatôs annual gala and donates her 

time to her church as well.  Barbara is an inspirational 

person and an outstanding citizen.ò  

Barbaraôs lifelong service to church and community 

exemplifies the ideals embodied by Saint Thomas More. 

She lives her faith daily, is kind and generous of heart, 

and works tirelessly for those in need. Accordingly, the 

Red Mass Steering Committee was honored to present 

Barbara A. Keough with the 2015 Saint Thomas More 

Award and for her extraordinary service and devotion to 

church, community, and justice.  

Jacqueline Carey-Wilson is a deputy county counsel 

with San Bernardino County, co-chair of the Red Mass 

Steering Committee, and past president of the Riverside 

County Bar Association and the Inland Empire Chapter 

of the Federal Bar Association. 

Honorable Diane Anderson is a commissioner in the 

Superior Court of California, San Bernardino County 

and a board member for the San Bernardino County Bar 

Association. 

By: Jacqueline Carey-Wilson  

and Honorable Diane Anderson 

 

Bottom row:  Michelle Keough (wheelchair) 

Middle row:  Angela Keough, Barbara 

Keough,  Noah Keough, Austin Keough, 

Vicky Keough, and Joe Shoopman  
Commissioner Diane 

Anderson and Barbara 

Keough 

Judge Bryan Foster, Barbara 

Keough, and Michael Scafiddi 

Bishop Gerald Barnes, Barbara 

Keough, and Rabbi Hillel Cohn 
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Girardi Keese  

Law Offices of Diane M. Hartog  

Lewis Brisbois Bisgaard & Smith  

Dean McVay  

David H. Ricks & Associates  

Rizio & Nelson  
Robinson Calcagine Robinson Shapiro & Davis  

Law Offices of Mitchell Roth  

an Bernardino County Bar Association  

Law Offices of Michael A. Scafiddi  

Shernoff Birdart Echeverria & Bentley  

Laurel Starks Realty Group  

Law Offices of Matthew L. Taylor  

Top Pick Mediator  

Law Offices of Richard J. Tuckerman  

University of La Verne College of Law  

Law Offices of Fernando D. Vargas  

Varner & Brandt, LLP  

WSBCBA Board of Directors  

Thank you to our  

2015 Sponsors 

 

Best Wishes Throughout  

The New Year! 
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Seasons Greetings 

from our members 

 

 

Wishing each and every one of you the Happiest of 

Holidays with Peace and Prosperity for the New Year! 

Law Offices of Angelique G. Bonanno 

~ ~ ~ 
Thanks to our clients for another great year! 

Joseph Jones - Bosco Legal Services, Inc. 

~ ~ ~ 
Health, Happiness and Peace to all! 

Judge Michael B. Rutberg (Ret.) 

~ ~ ~ 
May God richly bless you and your families this Christmas 

season and throughout the New Year! 

Law Offices of Fernando D. Vargas 

~ ~ ~ 
Holiday Greetings! 

Tony Sears 

~ ~ ~ 
May all the joy of this Season brighten your life and the 

year ahead be great! 

California Area Mediation Associates 

~ ~ ~ 
Wishing Everyone a Joyful Holiday Season 

Betty Auton-Beck, PLC 

~ ~ ~ 
Wishing everyone a Happy Holiday and a  

Joyous New Year! 

Law Office of Elizabeth F. Courtney 

~ ~ ~ 
May Peace and Joy be yours this Holiday Season and 

throughout the New Year, from all of us at 

Fullerton, Lemann, Schaefer & Dominick, LLP 

~ ~ ~ 
Happy Holidays and warm regards to all! 

Law Offices of Michael A. Scafiddi 

~ ~ ~ 
Wishing you the gifts of the Season, Peace, Joy, Hope.  

Merry Christmas and Happy New Year! 

Heidi Romeo & Associates 

~ ~ ~ 

 

 

Happy Holidays to all! 

Sanam Ghoddoussi 

~ ~ ~ 
Robinson Calcagnie Robinson Shapiro Davis Inc. wishes 

everyone a Happy and Healthy Holiday Season and  

New Year! 

Robinson Calcagnie Robinson Shapiro Davis Inc. 

~ ~ ~ 
Merry Christmas and Happy New Year! 

Law Office of Scott J. Dexter 

~ ~ ~ 
Wishing you a most Happy Holiday Season! 

The Board of Trustees and Staff of the Law Library 

for San Bernardino County 

~ ~ ~ 
Happy Holidays to all and a Happy and Prosperous New 

Year, regards 

David Goldstein-WSBCBA Board Member 

~ ~ ~ 
Wishing you all a very Merry Christmas and a  

Happy New Year! 

Dean McVay 

WSBCBA Board Member and Past President 

Partner, Lewis Brisbois Bisgaard & Smith 

~ ~ ~ 
A New Year of Happiness and Hope for World Peace. 

Eurydice Turk - Associates Realty Group 

~ ~ ~ 
Wishing you Happy Holidays and a New Year filled with 

prosperity and success! 

Inland Empire Law Group  

~ ~ ~ 
To all of our WSBCBA Members - Happy Holidays and a 

very prosperous New Year!   

WSBCBA Officers and Board of Directors 

~ ~ ~ 
Best Wishes for a safe and Happy Holiday! 

William Wooten-Deputy District Attorney  

~ ~ ~ 
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Western San Bernardino County Bar Association presents 

 

LOOK FOR UPCOMING DATES FOR OUR MCLE BLITZ IN JANUARY 2016.  

 

THURSDAY EVENING  

 

1.0 ETHICS CREDIT 

1.0 BIAS CREDIT 

1.0 COMPETENCE CREDIT 

 

University of La Verne 

6:00 p.m. - 9:00 p.m. 

 

FRIDAY EVENING  

 

3.0 GENERAL CREDITS 

 

MARRIAGE OF DAVIS  

To include date of separation, 

issues of division of property, 

bankruptcy, attorney fees award 

and probate issues. 

 

University of La Verne 

6:00 p.m. - 9:00 p.m. 

 

SATURDAY MORNING  

 

3.0 GENERAL CREDITS 

 

JUSTICE, JUDGE & 

MEDIATOR  

 

This MCLE will touch on 

Mediation Briefs, Trial Briefs 

and Appellate Briefs. 

 

University of La Verne 

9:00 a.m. -  12:00 noon 


